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1.
The second meeting of the Asia Pacific Economic Cooperation (APEC) Working Group on Transportation was convened in Manila on March 10‑11 1992. Delegations from Australia. Canada, Chinese Taipei, Indonesia, Japan, the republic of Korea, Malaysia, New Zealand, the Philippines, Singapore, Thailand and the United States participated. Private sector participation included representatives from PECC, United Parcel service and American President Lines. A total of 46 individuals participated in the meeting. (A list of participants is provided at Annex 1.)

Organization of Business

2.
The meeting was co‑chaired by Mr. Robert Gehring, Deputy Director, Office of Aviation Programs and Policy. United States Department of State and Mr. Arnold Levine, director, Office of International Transportation and Trade. United states Department of Transportation.

Agenda

3.
The draft provisional agenda was adopted and appears in Annex 2.

Opening Statements

4.
In opening the second meeting, Co‑chairman Gehring thanked the Government of the Philippines for its generous hospitality in hosting the meeting, welcomed the participation of the delegation from Chinese Taipei, and welcomed members of the private sector. 
5.
Philippine Secretary of Transportation Pete Prado welcomed the delegates. He recalled that the role of APEC is to promote trade and industry among its member economies and underlined that, to this end. The efficient movement of goods, people and services is vital. Thus the work of the transportation working group is directly supportive of APEC. s overall mission. Noting the serious work ahead of the group, he urged frank and open discussion and wished the delegates success.

Progress Report on Work Projects

6.      Survey of Transportation Bottlenecks. The Japanese delegation described two approaches that it had taken to this project. The first was the development of a profile survey by the PECC Triple T Task Force. After testing in four economies (Japan, Korea, Thailand and Chinese Taipei), the survey form has been revised and is ready for wider distribution. At least four additional economies will be participating (Philippines, Canada, Mexico and China).

7.
The survey is designed to produce a data base on the characteristics of the transportation systems in each economy to include air, sea, railroad and highway transportation Besides the factual information, the survey also includes questions on suggested areas of investment. The survey is being conducted within each economy by the national PECC committee. Each committee will seek responses from the official, academic and private sector communities.

8.
It was noted that the survey will develop a significant data base describing existing transportation systems but that the results produced on infrastructure needs will be general. The development of a list of specific bottlenecks and infrastructure projects might be considered as a follow up project, either by the working group or by PECC.

9.
Japan also presented a paper forecasting cargo volumes and number of passengers in the year 2000 at major container ports and at airports in ten Asian economies. The forecasts were based on past trends not taking into account existing capacity restrictions of the airports and ports involved or plans for expansion. The Japanese delegation stated that the two surveys should be coordinated to develop a projection of potential bottlenecks and future infrastructure needs. It invited comments and questions on the papers.

10. The co‑chairman noted that PECC s work was substantial and urged that the working group and PECC remain in contact as the PECC project progresses. He suggested that working group participants encourage their PECC national committees to participate in the survey. He suggested further that the working group look at the results of the PECC survey and decide then whether additional steps are appropriate.

11. Survey of Existing Data. The Canadian delegation report​ed that Canada had circulated a questionnaire designed to determine what data are currently collected on transporta​tion and ultimately, what gaps exist. He sought agreement in principle on the questionnaire. He explained that the survey was designed to determine the availability of data in all modes, but limited to international trade flows. He said Canada would also survey other international sources of data.

12. One delegation noted that the questionnaire called for responses to be given in narrative form. He suggested that yes or no questions would generate more uniform and comparable responses. He also asked that it be made clear whether the questionnaire focused only on data collected by govern​ments or also on other sources.

13. Canada agreed to take the comments into consideration and requested comments no later than April 10. It plans to revise the questionnaire promptly and circulate it to all delegations. Canada looks forward to circulating the results at the next meeting.

14. Survey of Transportation Systems and Services. The United States suggested that it would shorten the questionnaire to avoid overlap with the PECC survey. It sought comments on the questionnaire. After making revisions, the U.S. will circulate it to all delegations for response. The survey will be restructured to emphasize contact points.

15. Survey of Related Transportation Work Being Undertaken in Other International Bodies. The United States circulated a report on work in other international fora. It noted that ESCAP, the organization whose scope of interest most resembles that of APEC, doesn't include the private sector in its deliberations. Moreover, it tends to focus on develop​mental projects, rather than on programs and policies, as APEC can do.

Other Initiatives

16. Facilitation. New Zealand presented two papers on facil​itation and a paper on work on electronic data interchange (EDI) in the telecommunications working group. The papers on facilitation noted the need to coordinate efforts to improve facilitation among the many organizations involved in the movement of goods across borders. New Zealand has created coordinating bodies at the national level as well as regional bodies at international airports to assure that all parties concerned are working together to facilitate move​ment of cargo and passengers. It was suggested that authorities that do not already have transportation and trade facilitation committees consider establishing such committees. New Zealand also reported that it is working with Australia to harmonize border procedures.

17. Many delegates responded that they too have bodies to coordinate facilitation. Many of these bodies include users as well as government agencies. Possible specific facilita​tion work projects will be examined once more information is available on transportation bottlenecks.

18. The telecommunications working group has not met again since the last meeting of the transportation working group. It will meet at the end of March. New Zealand undertook to keep the group informed of the activities of the telecommu​nications working group. The U.S. circulated a paper on EDI at the request of the telecommunications working group. It was suggested that the rapporteur for EDIFACT be invited to participate in a future meeting of this working group.

19. Medium Term Vision. The U.S. offered to develop an outline of a medium term vision document for the next meeting in order to get work on this project underway. Several delegations provided copies of national policy statements. It was suggested that the other delegations also provide copies of similar statements. The U.S. will look for common themes among these documents in preparing the outline and will also suggest a methodology for undertaking the necessary analysis and plans to circulate a paper on this topic by the end of May.

Presentations by Delegations on Key Transportation Developments
20. Ten delegations gave presentations on key transportation developments and activities in their economies. Financing, privatization, deregulation and promotion of competition emerged as common themes. Many economies were constructing or planning large infrastructure development projects of airports, ports, railroads, roads and urban mass transport.

21. Many administrations were looking at new and innovative ways of financing development of their transportation systems. Privatization and increased reliance on user charges were among them. Several schemes to include private sector participation in the financing, construction and operation of transportation systems and facilities were described. Concomitantly, many administrations were adopting procompetitive policies as well as taking a number of measures to promote greater efficiency in their transportation systems.

Transportation Technology

22.

American President Lines made a well‑received presentation on activities in the Pacific region. APL stressed the need to view transportation as part of an integrated logistics and distribution system. The company pointed to several areas where government attention could be focused including: 1) adoption of uniform container standards; 2) development of compatible rail car standards; 3) establishment of multilateral framework to encourage long term contracts; 4) greater use of unit train service; and 5) greater development of inland container depots.

Summation

23. In summarizing the meeting, the co‑chairman noted that progress had been reported on the work projects as follows:

‑ Survey of Transportation Bottlenecks: PECC has completed the design of a profile questionnaire on transportation systems and tested it among four members. It is now ready for circulation among the entire memberships Japan prepared and circulated a paper forecasting cargo volumes at major airports and container cargo ports for the year 2000 for ten Asian countries.

‑ Survey of Existing Data: Canada has circulated a questionnaire designed to determine what data are currently collected on transportation services. Some improvements were suggested.

‑ Survey of Transportation Systems and Services. The United States circulated a questionnaire and asked for comments. It noted some overlap with the PECC profile and stated that it would redesign the questionnaire to eliminate duplication and refocus it on identifying points of contact for trans​port‑related government activities. Some suggestions on improvement were made.

‑ Survey of Related Transportation Work. The United States circulated a report on work on other international fora. It was agreed that the inclusion of the private sector in APEC's deliberations and its focus on policies and program gave its work a unique quality.

‑ Facilitation. New Zealand presented two papers on fa​cilitation, noting in particular the need for coordination of efforts among the many organizations involved.

‑ Electronic Data Interchange. The telecommunications working group has not met since this working group last met. A paper on its EDI project was circulated. A report of the next meeting will be sent to delegates of the transportation working group.

24. The next steps to be undertaken are:

‑ The PECC profile: Delegations were urged to encourage their national PECC committees to respond to the profile questionnaire. When it is complete, the working group will consider, in cooperation with PECC, possible follow on activities, particularly in regard to identifying specific projected transportation bottleneck and infrastructure required to overcome them.

‑ Existing Data: Canada will revise the questionnaire and circulate it to delegations for completion with the inten​tion of preparing a final report for the next meeting.

‑ Transportation Systems: The United States will revise the questionnaire and circulate it to delegations for com​pletion with the intention of preparing a final report for the next meeting.

‑ Medium Term Vision: Delegations which have not already done so are requested to send to the U.S. delegation a copy of any national policy statement. The U.S. will look for common themes and prepare an outline for the vision statement to be circulated by the end of May.

25. Japan offered to host the next meeting which will be held in November 1992. It was suggested that a seminar on priva​tization and innovative methods of financing transportation infrastructure improvements be included on the agenda of the next meeting.

26. The group noted the request of Senior Officials for information about possible funding requirements for transportation activities. The co‑chairman suggested we would forward an estimated figure to cover recurrent administrative expenses, noting that no major capital projects are anticipated.

27. In closing the meeting, the co‑chairman reiterated the appreciation of all the delegations for the generous hospi​tality of the Philippine Department of Transportation and Communications in providing a site for the meeting, provid​ing coffee breaks and lunches, and in providing an able secretariat to facilitate the meeting and assist in the preparation of documentation.

